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HONITON TOWN COUNCIL

Minutes of the meeting of the Town Council held at the Town Council offices on

Monday 11 June 2012  
Present

St Michael’s Ward



St Paul’s Ward

Cllr Mike Allen * **



Cllr Vivienne Ash *
Cllr Nick Cornwell *



Cllr Les Bayliss

Cllr Gary Elliot




Cllr Roy Coombs *

Cllr David Foster * (Chairman)


Cllr Peter Corke *

Cllr Sue Groves *



Cllr Marianne Harman

Cllr Peter Halse * **



Cllr Liz Tirard *

Cllr Sharon Pavey *

Cllr John Taylor *

Cllr Vernon Whitlock *

* Trained in Power of Wellbeing

** Also EDDC Councillor

In Attendance

Cllr Paul Diviani


Devon County Council

Cllr Sara Randall-Johnson
Devon County Council

Cllr John O’Leary

East Devon District Council

Cllr Phil Twiss


East Devon District Council
Deputy Town Clerk

Students from Honiton Community College were presented with certificates for outstanding achievement together with gift tokens from the Town Council.

12/96
To receive apologies for absence

Cllr Howard (P)
Cllr Zarczynski (A/L)

The Mayor advised Members that the public had not requested an election following the resignation of ex Cllr Farnham.  The Town Clerk will be moving to co-option as no election will be called for St Paul’s Ward.  This was noted.

12/97
To receive declarations of interest

Cllr Ash – Community Complex (Trustee of Friends of the Beehive) (P)
Cllr Pavey – Community Complex (Member of Friends of the Beehive) (P)

Cllr Allen – Local Plan (Chairman of Local Plan Panel) (P)

Cllr Coombs – Definitive Map Review (Footpath Warden) (P)

12/98
To receive and confirm as a correct record the minutes of the Council meetings held on 14 May 2012 and 31 May 2012 
Copies having been circulated, IT WAS RESOLVED that the minutes be approved as a correct record and be signed.  It was noted that Cllr Pavey and Cllr Howard were listed incorrectly under the ward headings in the minutes of 31 May 2012 and the Chairman initialled the corrections.
The Chairman declared the meeting out of session

12/99
To receive the police report

The Chairman read the written report provided by the Police who were unable to attend the meeting.
Signed Chair
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12/100
To receive reports from District and County Ward Members
Cllr Diviani advised that Government funding for Dartmoor had recently been announced.  

Cllr Diviani had been appointed to the Devon & Cornwall Police Authority although it was noted that this would be disbanded in September.
Cllr Randall-Johnson congratulated the Mayor and Deputy Mayor on their appointments.

Cllr Randall-Johnson advised that additional funding for maintenance of minor roads has been made available which will benefit Honiton.

Cllr O’Leary reported that a Task & Finish Forum for arts and culture has been set up by EDDC.

Cllr Twiss advised he has been appointed to the EDDC Cabinet as Deputy Portfolio Holder for the Environment and that he will primarily focus on waste and recycling issues.  In response to a question regarding recycling of cardboard and mixed plastics, Cllr Twiss advised that EDDC is working towards zero landfill of these items by 2014.  Cllr Ash noted that various EDDC recycling facilities were much improved.  Cllr Allen highlighted the need for door to door collections particularly in light of an ageing population.
With regard to the Local Plan, Cllr Allen recommended that a public meeting be held in Honiton at the quinquennial review.

12/101
Public question time 

The Deputy Town Clerk advised that no public questions had been received.

The Chairman declared the meeting back in session.

12/102
Mayor’s announcements and questions for the Mayor
The Mayor reported that the Deputy Town Clerk has passed the Certificate in Local Council Administration (CiLCA).

The Mayor thanked Councillors who had supported the town’s various Jubilee celebrations and reported that the Jubilee variety concert had been well attended.  Councillors were advised that civic events are not solely for the Mayor and were encouraged to attend wherever possible.

The Mayor advised that he would be attending the opening of the new play equipment on Allhallows Field during the coming week and all Councillors were welcome to attend.  The Mayor would also be making a presentation to the new Mayor’s cadet at the next army cadets meeting.

Cllr Randall-Johnson left the meeting

12/103
To receive reports from Members with special responsibilities

Cllr Corke - Honiton Festival
Cllr Corke reported that the Honiton Festival Committee would consider a donation to the Beehive Community Complex once the building work has started.  Cllr Corke had thanked the Committee for their offer.

Cllr Corke – Honiton Community Cinema

Recent screenings had been attended by over 75 people and the Committee was looking to see further increases.

Signed Chair







9 July 2012  






439

Cllr Tirard – Millennium Green

Cllr Tirard reported that the planned Jubilee concert had been cancelled due to bad weather.

Cllr Coombs – Footpaths Warden

Cllr Coombs reported that the Environment Agency bid for Defra funding for eradication of Himalyan Balsam had not been successful.  Cllr Coombs advised that there has been a large reduction in Himalayan Balsam in Tunnel Lane and Northcote Lane.
Cllr Coombs – Trees

Cllr Coombs had attended an EDDC tree walk event at Holyford Woods which had been the first woodlands dedicated as a local nature reserve.  Cllr Coombs suggested that the Town Council may wish to consider the process for dedicating local nature reserves within the parish.

Cllr Cornwell – Thelma Hulbert Gallery

Cllr Cornwell reported that the Gallery has recently been granted major tourist status and was eligible to display the Visit England rose mark.  The Arts Council England is encouraging the Gallery to apply for further funding following that obtained for the refurbishment.
Cllr Ash – Development Trust 

Cllr Ash would be attending the next meeting of the Trustees of the Development Trust.

Cllr Pavey – Recycling

Cllr Pavey advised that future Waste Not Want Not events would be held at the Mackarness Hall on June 16th, September 22nd and November 3rd from 10am – 3pm.

Cllr Diviani left the meeting

12/104
To discuss the EDDC Local Plan Consultation and to agree a response from the Town Council

A paper raising the key issues had been circulated in advance.

The Deputy Town Clerk read a letter from a resident of Oak View expressing local concerns.

Members discussed the key issues and it was emphasised that considerable consultation with the public and with local businesses had taken place in order to inform the Town Council’s previous submissions to EDDC.

Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Town Council abide by its previous submissions to EDDC.  This was seconded by Cllr Tirard and WAS RESOLVED.

Cllr O’Leary left the meeting

12/105
To accept the recommendation of the Environmental Issues Working Group with regard to the Definitive Map Review

The Deputy Town Clerk had circulated a briefing paper in advance and highlighted the background to the Devon County Council consultation.

Members thanked Cllr Coombs for the considerable work undertaken with regard to footpaths and the Definitive Map Review.

It was noted that the claimed routes 3 and 4 in the consultation, together with any additional claims, would be considered by the Town Council prior to the November meeting of the DCC Rights of Way Committee.

Signed Chair
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Cllr Tirard proposed that the draft recommendations of the Environmental Issues Working Group set out in the response submitted to Devon County Council with regard to the Definitive Map Review be accepted and ratified.  This was seconded by Cllr Allen and WAS RESOLVED.
12/106
Correspondence

Correspondence received from 14 May to 1 June 2012 
East Devon District Council

1.
Forward Plan to 30 September

2.
The Knowledge issues 52, 1

Other

3.
Report form on grant allocated to 1st Honiton Guides
4.
Letter from resident regarding the positive effect of less grass cutting

5.
Correspondence from residents regarding Beehive Community Complex (one in favour, one against)

6.
Minutes of meeting of Local Action Group held 24 May

The Deputy Town Clerk read the letter at item 4.  The Town Council noted and agreed the positive effect of less grass cutting.

Late correspondence received from 1 to 11 June 2012 

Devon County Council

a.
Notification of meeting of the Public Rights of Way Committee on Thursday 21 June including investigation of applications for claimed footpaths in Honiton

East Devon District Council

b.
The Knowledge issues 2 & 3 including details of Green Hubs events on renewable technology for community buildings

Other

c.
Letter and grant report form from Hot Pennies Ceremony Committee

d.
Grant report form from Honiton Community Cinema

e.
Correspondence from Senior Citizens thanking the Mayor for his attendance at Jubilee Party and raising concerns about lack of councillor support at The Big Lunch

f.
Correspondence from a visitor complaining about an accident as a result of stepping in to the uncovered guttering on the High Street pavement

g.
LCR magazine including articles on neighbourhood planning, superfast broadband

The Deputy Town Clerk was instructed to reply to the correspondent at item f expressing the Town Council’s sympathy for the injuries sustained during the accident.  It was noted that a copy of the letter had been sent to Devon County Council.

12/107
To agree the minutes of the Beehive Project Group meeting held 7 June 2012 and ratify the decisions 

The minutes were approved and signed as a correct record.

Councillor Whitlock proposed that the decisions of the Beehive Project Group be ratified.  This was seconded by Cllr Cornwell.

Cllr Ash declared a prejudicial interest as a Trustee of the Friends of the Beehive.
Cllr Coombs requested a recorded vote.

Signed Chair
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Cllr Ash did not vote.

	
	
	For
	Against
	Abstain

	1
	Cllr Allen
	 
	    X
	

	2
	Cllr Ash
	
	
	

	3
	Cllr Bayliss
	X
	
	

	4
	Cllr Coombs
	
	    X
	

	5
	Cllr Corke
	X
	
	

	6
	Cllr Cornwell
	X
	
	

	7
	Cllr Elliot
	X
	
	

	8
	Cllr Foster
	X
	
	

	9
	Cllr Groves
	X
	
	

	10
	Cllr Halse
	X
	
	

	11
	Cllr Harman
	X
	
	

	12
	Cllr Pavey
	X
	
	

	13
	Cllr Taylor
	X
	
	

	14
	Cllr Tirard
	X
	
	

	15
	Cllr Whitlock
	X
	
	


IT WAS RESOLVED that the decisions of the Beehive Project Group be ratified.
12/108
To address finance issues

a)
To approve the accounts for the year ending 31 March 2012 (unaudited externally)

A copy of the accounts had been circulated in advance.  Cllr Whitlock proposed that the accounts for the year ending 31 March 2012 (unaudited externally) be approved and signed.  This was seconded by Cllr Cornwell and WAS RESOLVED.
b)
To receive the internal auditor’s report

A copy of the internal auditor’s report had been circulated in advance.  It was agreed that the report be noted.

c)
To approve the signing of the Statement of Assurance and Annual Governance Statement as required by the Audit Commission

A copy of the Statement of Assurance and Annual Governance Statement had been circulated in advance.  Cllr Tirard proposed that the Statement of Assurance and Annual Governance Statement be approved and signed.  This was seconded by Cllr Taylor and WAS RESOLVED.

d)
To receive and approve the Clerk’s Statement on Internal Control for the year ending 31 March 2012 

A copy of the Clerk’s Statement had been circulated in advance.  Cllr Whitlock proposed that the Clerk’s Statement on Internal Control for the year ending 31 March 2012 be approved.  This was seconded by Cllr Tirard and WAS RESOLVED.
e)
To receive the Clerk’s Review of Independent Audit Control for the year ending 31 March 2012 

A copy of the Clerk’s Review had been circulated in advance.  It was agreed that the Clerk’s Review of Independent Audit Control be noted.
Signed Chair
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12/109
To resolve to approve an upgrade to the town’s CCTv system at a cost of £1595 + VAT
The Town Clerk had circulated a briefing paper in advance.  Due to the confidential nature of some of the issues related to the CCTv system Cllr Coombs proposed that the press and the public be excluded under the provision of Standing Order 5.a. xx.   This was seconded by Cllr Cornwell and WAS RESOLVED.
The press and Cllr Twiss left the meeting

Cllr Allen proposed that an upgrade to the town’s CCTv system at a cost of £1595 + VAT be approved.  This was seconded by Cllr Harman and WAS RESOLVED.

12/110
To appoint a Trustee for Honiton United Charities to replace ex-Cllr Farnham 

Cllr Tirard proposed that Cllr Elliot be appointed a trustee for Honiton United Charities.  This was seconded by Cllr Whitlock and WAS RESOLVED.

12/111
To close the meeting

The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.05pm.

Signed Chair
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